BOARD OF SELECTMEN
TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 9, 2014

The regular meeting of the Board of Selectmen convened at 7:00 p.m. in the conference room at 29 Thompson Street in the Hillside Building. In attendance were Edward S. Harrison, Dr. Richard M. Smith and John R. Morrell. Also present were Town Administrator Evan Brassard and the media.
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes:
Dr. Smith made a motion to accept the meeting minutes of August 26, 2014 – open and executive sessions. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.
Public Hearing Pole Petition #16602598 Two New Poles on East Hill Road – 7:05 p.m.:
Mr. Harrison opened the public hearing at 7:05 p.m. Dr. Smith read the pole petition into the record. The pole locations were okay with both the Highway and Water/Sewer Departments. There wasn’t anyone in the audience to speak for or against the petition.
Dr. Smith made a motion to approve pole petition #16602598 as presented. Mr. Harrison seconded. Mr. Morrell abstained from voting as he is the Cross Alter Inspector and receives compensation for this position. Dr. Smith voted – aye; Mr. Harrison voted – Aye.
The public hearing was closed at 7:09 p.m. 

Appointment of Runuel Bibby to the Position of Part-time Emergency Dispatcher:
Police Chief Stephen Kozloski and Mr. Bibby approached the Board of Selectmen. Chief Kozloski noted Mr. Bibby has completed a number of hours of training, both at the local level as well as at the state level, to obtain the proper certifications.

Mr. Bibby explained his background.

Dr. Smith made a motion to appoint Runuel Bibby as a part-time emergency dispatcher effective immediately through June 30, 2015. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED. 
Appointment of Jeffrey Burak to the Position of Special Police Officer:
Police Chief Stephen Kozloski and Mr. Burak approached the Board of Selectmen. Chief Kozloski explained Mr. Burak was appointed by the Board several months ago as an auxiliary police officer, and he began training with the Monson Police Department for several weeks in the spring. Chief Kozloski said right after that Mr. Burak left to join the National Guard. Mr. Burek has completed basic training with the National Guard, and came back to complete his auxiliary police training. Chief Kozloski stated Mr. Burak has now reached a level where the Monson Police Department feels he is ready for recommendation to a part-time position.
Mr. Burak explained his background.

Dr. Smith made a motion to appoint Jeffrey Burak as a special police officer effective immediately through December 31, 2014. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith reminded Mr. Burak, as he does with all Police Officers, to treat the residents of Monson with respect.

School Resource Officer Discussion:
Police Chief Stephen Kozloski and School Superintendent Cheryl Clarke approached the Board of Selectmen.
Chief Kozloski explained as a result of changes in federal grant funding and some local budget tightening, the School Resource Officer position was discontinued and this person was laid off in the latter part of the early to mid-2000. For about a year now, he and Ms. Clarke have been exploring restoring this position back to the district.
Chief Kozloski said on August 13, 2014, the Governor signed a new law into effect requiring each city and town to hire at least one School Resource Officer per district, subject to appropriation by the town. If the town doesn’t have the appropriation, the State Police will perform the duties at their expense, but it wouldn’t be the same officer every day. The third option would be to convince the State that a School Resource Officer wouldn’t be of any benefit to the town.
Mr. Morrell said he felt the State Police would be intimidating and that the kids probably wouldn’t open up to them as easily.

Chief Kozloski felt a local officer would also be a better fit for this position, and if the State Police were to take over, we wouldn’t have any control over that job.
Ms. Clarke explained she and Chief Kozloski feel they have come up with an equitable plan, where the school will pay 50% and the Police Department will pay 50% of the salary for a School Resource Officer. 

Chief Kozloski said he will need extra funding at a Town meeting in November. Mr. Brassard noted Finance Director Deborah Mahar has looked at the budget and will know better what the real cost is by the time the figure is needed.

Ms. Clarke said they are hoping to have the Resource Officer start on October 1st of this year, and work until June 30, 2015. That person would then be deployed for the summer as a regular police officer. 
They will also be encouraged the use of vacation time when school isn’t in session during the Christmas, mid-winter, spring, etc. vacations. Chief Kozloski noted this is just a tentative plan. Therefore, the Resource Officer would work ten months in the school and two months with the Police Department.
Chief Kozloski said he would also like to restore the R.A.D. Kids training, R.A.D. Women’s training and the car seat technician training that were all part of the School Resource program in the past.

Chief Kozloski said he would like to start interviewing soon with two weeks of training to follow the appointment. The Resource Officer will go to all three schools as it will be a School District Resource Officer, and this will be a permanent position.
Ms. Clarke noted the cameras are up and operating at the High School along with the security system, and the cameras will be working soon at Granite Valley Middle School.

Ms. Clarke said she would like to come back to the Selectmen’s meeting on September 23rd with an up-date on the process.

Public Parking During Town-Wide Events:

Chief Kozloski approached the Board of Selectmen and explained he approached Mr. Brassard regarding the issue of public parking during town events looking for some direction as a result of Monson becoming a very popular community with some of the events; such as the Monson Arts Council Craft Fair and plays, the road races, the town-wide tag sale, Summerfest, the Pumpkin Festival, etc.
Chief Kozloski said he hasn’t found anything formal from the Board that actually provides the Police Department with the ability to take certain corrective action for parking, etc. during these events.

Chief Kozloski said the Board of Selectmen has always been good about encouraging the organizers of these events to approach the Police Department, Fire Department and Highway Department prior to holding the events to discuss plans in advance. However, sometimes there are sudden and unexpected traffic concerns and hazards taking place during the events and the Police Department has no authorization from the Board to perhaps erect no parking signs or to modify some plans during the event. Therefore, Chief Kozloski said he is here tonight to ask the Board for something formal allowing him the ability to enforce whatever is necessary regarding any traffic concerns while an event is taking place.
Mr. Harrison said his concern would be how it affects local businesses, as they are the ones who end up paying the price for having a certain number of parking spaces eliminated during a particular period of time when events are going on; and everyone agreed this needs to be taken into consideration.
Chief Kozloski said he will try to come up with language that will work better in the traffic regulations than what we currently have, and give it to the Board for consideration. 

New Town of Monson Personnel Policy Review:
Mr. Brassard explained the CORI Check policy is relative to the hiring section, 3.11 in the personnel policy, and noted this was missing from the current policy manual. 

Mr. Brassard explained this particular CORI policy is a hybrid of the standard DCJIS which is the Department of Criminal Justice Information Services, and noted they are the people who run the CORI. 
Mr. Brassard explained this policy has been adapted to the Town of Monson, and what it basically says is when applying to the Town of Monson, we will CORI anyone that applies to work here. Language has also been added that talks about who will run CORI’s within the town, so there will be a centralized mechanism for doing this as well as a centralized record keeping system.
Mr. Brassard said this will be a blanket CORI policy approach to cover the town, and it will cover all new hires going forward. The CORI policy will also include all the volunteers and elected officials,  as Mr. Brassard explained we are at a substantial risk by not having a CORI on everyone as we all have contact with the general public. The financial impact will be minimal since it’s basically the time it takes to run the CORI, as there isn’t any financial cost.
Mr. Brassard said the second policy falls under 5.7 in the Personnel Policy manual, and it is a Social Media policy that’s pretty standard on the MMA web page, that towns are adopting. 

Mr. Brasard explained what it says is that as an employee, you have no expectation of privacy if you are posting stuff on social media. It also talks about how you can’t badger another employee on social media just because you are outside the work hours; and sexual harassment laws carry over even though you are not in the work place. It also sets up provisions for the town as a municipality to engage in social media, having some governing mechanisms in it that make it a safer process. 
Mr. Brassard said he is excited about having this policy in place as he feels we should have a Town of Monson social media presence that pushes out information to the public, helping with our transparencies and the speed that we can get information out to the general public. Mr. Brassard added it will be a good driver for our web site as most of the things put on there will link back, and bring traffic back to the web site which will help residents stay more engaged in what’s happening.

Mr. Brassard said the way he envisions it happening is the Town of Monson will have a web page that funnels through the Town Administrator’s office, where he will push out messages that the Clerk has about voting, messages the Collector has about bills being due, etc., so there aren’t fifteen different pages getting residents confused. The only exception to this would be if the School Department, Police Department and/or Fire Department wanted to have their own pages, because they are promoting different types of information to the public. 

Mr. Brassard said he had this reviewed by the AFSCME union, and they had no problem with it.

Mr. Morrell made a motion to approve the two new Personnel policy manual updates as written. Dr. Smith seconded and it was unanimously VOTED. 
Mr. Brassard said the Town’s Facebook page will be up and running within a week or two.
Memorial Hall Contracts for Electrical and Fire Alarm Upgrades:
Mr. Brassard said the Board of Selectmen have copies of two of the five contracts that will need to be completed. These are the two largest pieces of the Memorial Hall project. Mr. Brassard noted the bid process has been problematic. The two contracts tonight are the Fire Alarm System contract and the Electrical Upgrades contract. The three remaining contracts went back out to bid today. They are the ramp upgrades for ADA compliance, the door hardware, and the sheetrock. Bids were received on these three pieces, but the bids couldn’t be accepted because they didn’t meet the DCAM criteria set forth in our bid documents.
Mr. Brassard said they are still hoping for a November 8th completion date; so if we receive no bidders, or bidders who aren’t qualified, or bidders who state they can’t have the projects completed by November 8th, that will be a problem. 
In the meantime, Mr. Brassard said he has been working with the Building Inspector and the Fire Chief to find alternative ways to still open the building for a special event, such as the Craft Fair, on a limited basis and seeking what additional steps we would need to take in order to be able to open Memorial Hall.
Dr. Smith made a motion to approve the contracts for the fire alarm system and the electrical upgrade as presented. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

In Other Business to Come Before the Board:
· Mr. Brassard explained a letter he received from Fire Chief McDonald.
Dr. Smith made a motion to accept the $10,000 donation from the Fire Department Association for the purpose of the paramedic upgrade program. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Dr. Smith made a motion to release the funds in the amount of $16,000 that are being held in the Gifts to the Town Account for the use in the paramedic upgrade program. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

· Mr. Brassard explained an oversight on his part at the last meeting when Mr. Morrell voted on the salary survey and classification study, which also covers his position as Highway Surveyor.
Dr. Smith made a motion to rescind the vote taken on August 26, 2014 awarding the salary and classification study to Human Resources Specialists. Mr. Harrison seconded. Dr. Smith – aye; Mr. Harrison – aye; Mr. Morrell abstained.

Dr. Smith made a motion to hire Human Resources Specialists to perform a salary study as previously described. Mr. Harrison seconded. Dr. Smith – aye; Mr. Harrison – aye; Mr. Morrell abstained. 

· Dr. Smith said on the topic of the Christmas tree at the Civil War Memorial on the common that was discussed at the last meeting – he made a motion to accept the donation of the free smaller size Christmas tree at the same location and the removal of the previous tree, from Northern Tree. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

Mr. Morrell said he will see that Northern Tree works with the Highway Department to get this done, as long as the tree being planted doesn’t have to wait until the spring. If the tree does have to wait until the spring to be planted, it was agreed to leave the existing tree in place until the spring, and Mr. Morrell noted he will work with Northern Tree then.
· Mr. Morrell said the Monson Arts Council has cleaned up behind the House of Art, and stated it looks really nice. Mr. Morrell thanked the Monson Arts Council very much for cooperating and getting this done.

Correspondence was read and completed.

At 8:30 p.m., Dr. Smith made a motion to adjourn from open session to go into executive session to discuss strategy with respect to collective bargaining or litigation – pursuant to M.G.L. c. 30A, Sec. 21 (3), not to return to open session. Mr. Morrell seconded and it was unanimously VOTED.

___________________________________

John R. Morrell, Clerk
6

